
Council on Admission, Graduation and Academic Standards
Minutes
Thursday, September 26, 2019  


Members present:	Samson Adeleke, Mark Bernards, Jeff Engel, Stacey Macchi, Megan Owens, Emily Shupe, Susan Meiers, Josh Wroblewski
	
Members absent:	Justin Brown, Denny Barr, Jason Covert
	 
Ex-Officio present: 	Samantha Klingler, Angela Lynn, Mark Mossman, Theo Schultz, Melissa Telles

Guest present: 	Victoria Baramidze, Angela Bonifas, Doug Freed, Christopher Morrow, Boris Petracovici


The Council met from 3:00 p.m. to 4:15 p.m. in University Union Board Room. The next CAGAS meeting will be Thursday, October 3, at 3:00 p.m. in the Union Board Room. 

Admissions Standards Discussion

CAGAS continued their discussion of the proposal from the Office of Undergraduate Admissions to change admission procedures for the Fall 2020 incoming freshmen class. Due to the number of additional guests, the meeting began with a review of the proposal and the data provided by Admissions and Institutional Research and Planning the prior week. Angela Bonifas, Director of Institutional Research and Planning, explained the data presented with the proposal.

According to the Office of Institutional Research and Planning, student high school GPA is the primary determining factor in student success at Western (defined for these purposes as first year retention rates). Standardized test scores, particularly since Illinois switched to a SAT state, are less predictive. Following a review of predicted retention rates that considered both SAT/ACT score and high school GPA, Undergraduate Admissions proposed adopting the following test-optional admissions policy:

1. Candidates with a 3.30 cumulative GPA or higher will be offered regular admission without consideration of the ACT/SAT score. Candidates in this category would no longer be required to submit a test score for consideration. Note: GED, proficiency-based school applicants, and standards-based school applicants are not eligible for test-optional admission.

2. Candidates with a 3.29 cumulative GPA or lower would be reviewed using the current formula for standard admission, without any requirement for a minimum ACT/SAT score. Candidates would still need to meet the current minimum GPA of 2.00 or higher to be eligible for admission.

3. Candidates who are eligible for Reach admission but who, through other factors, demonstrate the ability to be successful in regular admission will be presented to CAGAS for consideration of regular admission.

Chair Bernards asked Admissions for the number of students who had applied for Fall 2019 with an ACT equivalent below a 16 who would now be eligible for regular admission, or under consideration for admission into the Reach Program. Melissa Telles, from Undergraduate Admissions, stated that there were a total of 690 students who fell in the new area of the chart. Approximately 22% of the 690 students would have be eligible for regular admission. The remaining 78% would fall under the Reach review category. Chair Bernards asked what percent of the incoming class falls below a high school GPA of 2.50. Ms. Telles responded that in Fall 2016 there were 205 students with less than a 2.50 GPA, in Fall 2017 there were 154 students with less than a 2.50 GPA, and most recently, for Fall 2019 there were 84 student with less than a 2.50 high school GPA. 

Megan Owens asked how the admissions proposal aligned with the new scholarship initiative, and Ms. Bonifas explained that the change in admissions requirements would allow us to offer scholarship dollars to those students with high GPAs who the model tells us can be successful at WIU. 

Boris Petracovici, from the Department of Mathematics and Philosophy, explained that not collecting ACT/SAT scores from students would pose an issue for Math placement, which relies on an evaluation of the highest level high school Math course completed, as well as the Math ACT or Math SAT subscore. The Math Placement Chart was distributed to committee members. Ms. Bonifas asked what analysis had been completed that resulted in the development of these criteria for Math placement. Dr. Petracovici stated that he had not personally completed analysis on these criteria, and that this Placement criteria had been utilized for several years in the department and was something he had inherited. Ms. Bonifas explained that she completed an analysis of high school GPA and SAT composite score/SAT Math subscore and success in student’s first Math course at WIU, and neither SAT composite nor SAT Math subscore contributed to the model. Only high school GPA was a predictor of success in the first Math course. Ms. Bonifas noted that there may be other variables that would work instead of SAT scores, and offered to work with the department of Mathematics and Philosophy to determine an alternative placement approach if this proposal was approved. Denny Barr asked if the use of a placement test, such as ALEKS or Compass, at SOAR similar to what has been done in the past, might be an option. Theo Schultz explained that placement testing used to occur during SOAR programs, and there were some issues with it. It is unclear if ALEKS, the current system used by Mathematics, has the capability for large group testing at a specific day/time. Undergraduate Admissions Director Doug Freed noted that most standardized test scores are included on Illinois high school transcripts, and if they are provided, those scores will be loaded to the student’s record by Admissions staff. Similarly, students may send in test scores in order to move into different scholarship tiers. Director Freed believes there will actually be few students who do not have any standardized test score on file.  

Interim Associate Provost Mark Mossman noted that in addition to the analysis completed by Institutional Research and Planning, there has been ample research nationally into the inherent biases in standardized testing against minority students, low-income students, and first-generation students. All of these are populations that WIU serves and he believes this proposal helps to recognize and address these biases. 

Samson Adeleke asked what the downsides to the proposal might be? Essentially, do we want to focus on selectivity or openness? While the model shows a predicted retention rate, the question is will these students really retain? How will this affect graduation rates? Will we see a temporary increase in students for the first couple of years, followed by an overall decrease, similar to what occurred after the Noel-Levitz changes were implemented in 2011?

Angela Lynn also noted that the difference in ACT versus SAT as a predictor of retention may eventually shrink as students in Illinois become more accustomed to the SAT and its related preparatory tests. Admissions standards were never intended to be set and left without review on a regular basis. As data and trends shift each year, we should be reviewing and modifying our criteria for admission.

Jeff Engel asked Ms, Bonifas about the projected retention rates for students with an ACT equivalent below 16, since we do not admit many students in that area of the grid, and it is unlikely that we have ever had a student with a 4.00 GPA and an equivalent ACT of 9. He noted that one of the articles sent out prior to the meeting included a graph showing a drop-off in expected graduation rates for students with an SAT score below 800. Essentially, there may be a performance shelf around the SAT score of 800, which Institutional Research and Planning’s model does not seem to reflect. Ms. Bonifas explained that her model used logistical regression based on real data from Fall 2017 to Fall 2018 first-time, full-time freshman at WIU in order to project the retention rates in those areas of the grid where we currently do not have students enrolled. After the last meeting, she expanded the population to include students from the Fall 2014 to Fall 2018 cohorts, which just resulted in her model getting stronger. However, since the model is a projection and we do not have students in each of the cells, she acknowledged that this is a potential limitation of the model. Chair Bernards asked if Ms. Bonifas had a handout of the model with the expanded population from 2014-2018, and she stated that she did not, but she did have a copy of the results with her, which she briefly explained.

Denny Barr stated that based on the information that was sent out and presented, he was ready to make a motion to call the question.

The guests were excused for the vote.

Yes – 6; No – 2; Abs – 0


Late Registration
											MUS 105-01		FL19
	

										MGT 349-03		FL19			
	

											MUS 116-01		FL19
	

Program Change
Section Switch
							switch from ZOOL 330-61 to ZOOL 330-62		FL19
	

						switch from MATH 128-05 to MATH 128-06	FL19
	

							switch from ZOOL 330-61 to ZOOL 330-65		FL19
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Academic Integrity Policy Discussion – deferred discussion until October 3 meeting			


Council on Admission, Graduation and Academic Standards
Summary
September 26, 2019


Admissions Standards Discussion
	Approved (Yes – 6; No – 2; Abs – 0)


Late Registration
	Approved – 3


Program Change
Section switch
	Approved – 3


Academic Integrity Policy Discussion 
	Deferred

